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Minutes of May 10, 2010 Meeting at Academy Building
Commissioners present:  James Jurney (JJ), Sharon Hughes (SH), Suzanne Pelton (SP), Olga Weiss (OW), Ellie Geller (EG).
Volunteers present: Jim Biancolo (JB).  Guests present:  Greg Federspiel (GF).
Meeting called to order at 4:10 PM. Next meeting is scheduled for June 14, 2010 at 4 PM.

Minutes of March 8, 2010 and April 5, 2010 meetings were approved.
Old Business

Brochure and Applications for Historic House Plaque Program
JJ explained that the brochure is ready for printing except for a minor wording change to the “When Will Plaque Arrive” paragraph suggested by OW.  The new wording was accepted and it was also agreed to add a note to the brochure indicating the brochure was available on the town‘s web site (www.townoflenox.com).  1000 copies will cost around $200 and GF said the HC can just bill the town to utilize funds from the HC’s annual budget.  SP indicated the plan was to place the brochures at high foot- traffic sites around town.  The brochure will also be posted on the town’s web site and will include a full page version (8 ½” x 11”) of the brochure’s data entry column which JJ will create.
After much discussion regarding the procedure for the Historic House Plaque Program, the version developed by OW and JB was accepted.  It is expected that updates to the procedure will be made after using it for the next few plaque applications.  It was agreed that after the HC approves an application, OW would take care of assuring the applicant was satisfied with the plaque’s design before the plaque was produced.  JB will support the design process by providing a “Paper Prototype” of the applicant’s plaque from which our sign maker (Ould Colony Artisans – Bob Leonard) would produce the plaque.  JJ will provide a blank plaque master to be used for generating “Paper Prototypes”.  Bob Leonard will be given the option of rejecting prototypes that have historical errors.  For instance, if a prototype includes the year 1700 and uses a font not available in 1700, Bob would likely request an update to the prototype.
JB provided examples of three sizes (small, medium and large) of the “Lenox Historical Commission” entry on the bottom of each plaque.  It was agreed that the medium size should be used.
JB provided updates to the prioritized list of public buildings for which the HC will provide plaques.  SP will send the list’s Word file to JB who will incorporate the updates.  Funds for these plaques will come from the administration fee that is part of plaque program proceeds.

Village Street Signs
Responsibilities of the Village Improvement Committee (VIC) for signage were discussed as they relate to the HC’s strong interest in the look of signage in areas with historic assets.  GF agreed with SP’s perspective that as the HC representative on the VIC, she would not have to attend every VIC meeting, just those that cover signage.  GF will assure the HC is informed about VIC signage reviews.  In addition, the HC agreed to provide the VIC with a set of HC guidelines covering the preferred characteristics of historic signage.
Village Kiosk

If/when another kiosk design is brought forward for review; if on public land (as was the last rejected design) it will go before the Planning Board who serve in an advisory role to the Board of Selectmen who make the final decision.  GF knew of no current plan to submit any kiosk designs.  JB indicated that the Village Improvement Committee was interested in having a kiosk but he did not think they had anything in the works.  JB also mentioned that at the last VIC meeting, Kim Flynn thought (and JB agrees) that the Historic District Commission should review all signs within the Historic District whether or not they are on public land.
Current Status:  JB watched a recent BOS meeting on community television and Kim Flynn indicated that the BOS approve the use of signs on public land but leave the sign design aspects to the other boards responsible for signage.

West Street
OW raised a concern that the bids for the West Street project still called for six foot wide concrete sidewalks where five foot wide asphalt sidewalks are strongly preferred for aesthetic reasons as well as for reducing damage to tree roots in the area of the newly planned sidewalks.  GF pointed out that it’s harder for the town to control the West Street project since it is a State project not a town project.  He was confident that the town could modify the contract to call for asphalt sidewalks since they are lower cost than concrete.  He felt sidewalk width would stay at six feet since at five feet there would be too much edging damage caused by snow plows.  OW pointed out that West Street residents are not seeing this damage and GF said we would have to agree to disagree.
Funding Opportunities
The HC’s request for $7800 of CPA funding to update 122 Form B’s was approved at the Annual Town Meeting on May 6.  GF advised that even though funding would not be available until July 1st, the HC could start getting their approach in place and get a consultant lined up to be ready to go in July.  He indicated the HC could obtain three quotes using ListServ or go through an RFP process to select a consultant.  Neither approach has any associated fees but the HC would have to pay for any advertising it chose to use.  For a $7800 project there is no requirement to advertise.  JJ pointed out that the HC is in a good starting position since they have already had conversations with two qualified consultants.
Zoning Bylaw Change
Regarding our desire to have an Affirmative Maintenance Ordinance (AMO) added to the Zoning Bylaw, the HC’s latest draft still needs to be sent to Mary Albertson for her review and feedback.  JB will send the latest draft to HC members for final comments and forward it to Mary after incorporating any suggested changes/updates.
Current Status:  JB sent latest version of AMO to HC members on 5/12/2010.

New Business
Village Improvement Committee Responsibilities

Having attended the most recent Village Improvement Committee (VIC)  meeting, JB indicated the VIC’s responsibility for signage extended well beyond Lenox and Lenox Dale village boundaries since, as an example, the VIC made it clear they would want to review any signage planned for the Route 7 strip.  GF questioned whether the VIC meant only for directional signs and this question was not addressed.

SP stressed concern that the VIC comprised two BOS members and it seemed like a conflict of interest since the VIC was an advisory committee reporting to the BOS.  GF indicated that other committees have a single BOS representative but he agreed to look into the issue of having two BOS representatives on the VIC.
OW questioned if the VIC had more authority than the HC since for the 2010 town budget, the VIC is allocated $1000 while the HC is allocated $300.  GF indicated there is no difference in authority and if the HC needs more funding they can put in for it in the fall when town budgets are being developed.  Essentially the VIC and the HC are advisory boards to the BOS.
Current Status:  JB to follow up on GF’s question regarding VIC responsibility for directional signs.

Stone Wall Preservation

SP pointed out the HC should follow the lead of other communities and provide a bylaw to protect (from vandalism) the many Lenox stone walls with historic significance.  JJ proposed that the HC add Stone Wall Preservation to its other bylaw activities of proposing an Affirmative Maintenance Ordinance and a Demolition Delay Bylaw.

Berkshire Regional Planning Board Dinner
OW attended this dinner on April 29th and will bring the Historic Preservation speaker’s handouts to the next HC meeting.  Speaker’s focus was on Adaptive Reuse which is of interest to the HC.
Update Board of Selectmen
GF suggested that the HC provide the Board of Selectmen with periodic HC status updates since the BOS is interested in getting more informed on the activities of Lenox’s boards, committees and commissions.  The Form B update project is of particular interest.
The meeting was adjourned at 6:00 PM
Respectfully submitted.

Jim Biancolo, HC Volunteer
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